Jewish Center of Northwest Jersey

Journal

PO Box 2, 115 Youmans Avenue, Washington, NJ 07882 (908) 689-0762 www.jcnwj.org

January 2017 Vol. XLII Issue 5



Rabbi's Message

Dear Friends,

The close of 2016 was as difficult a time as any our congregational family has ever felt. With the passing of Max Gross, we lost a true friend. We count ourselves, however, among the lucky, because even though his physical presence has been snatched away, Max carries on in our collective memory. His contagious smile will continue to brighten our days without end.

On the day of Max's funeral, we welcomed more visitors into our building than ever before in JCNWJ history. Not only was the sanctuary itself standing-room-only, and not only were all three classrooms needed for the overflow, but there were so many friends and family who couldn't imagine being anywhere else that day that we had to use the hallway and even the front porch itself.

Even still, we know that some friends were unable to make it to the JCNWJ on December 20, which is why I have chosen to reprint the eulogy I offered.

May the memory of Maxwell David Gross be for a blessing.







Max Gross: The young man with a wicked sense of humor, and a smile to melt your heart. Over the nineteen years of his precious life, he melted more hearts than anyone could possibly count. A bowler, a baseball player, and swimmer, he never let physical challenges stand in the way of having fun.

(continued on next page)

Mark Your Calendar

- Monday, January 9th
 7:00pm Board of Trustees Mtg.
- Friday, January 6th
 7:30pm Shabbat Service
 Oneg Fesinstine, Weinstein, Wilson
- Sunday, January 8th
 9:30am Sunday School
 10:30am Confirmation
- Tuesday, January 10th
 7:00pm Mah Jongg
- Friday, January 13th
 7:30pm Shabbat Service
 Oneg Hall, Friedlander, Finkelstein
- Sunday, January 15th
 9:30am Sunday School
- Saturday, January 21st 10:30am – Torah Study
- Sunday, January 22nd
 9:30am Sunday School
- Tuesday, January 24th 7:00pm – Mah Jongg
- Friday, January 27th
 7:30pm Shabbat Service
 Oneg Fenton, Margolis, McMullen,
 Lappin
- Sunday, January 29th 9:30am – Sunday School
- Monday, January 30th
 7:00pm Book Club

Rabbi's Message (cont.)

For Max, life itself truly was a team sport. Such certainly was the case on the occasion of his becoming a bar mitzvah, right here, in this sacred sanctuary, almost six and a half years ago, in July of 2010. As he sat on his mother's lap that day, listening to her chant the ancient words of his Torah portion, *Ekev*, he couldn't help but beam with pride and gratitude. He was proud of himself, of course, but even more, he was proud that so many people loved him so much that they were willing to drop everything to help in any way they could as he took this holy rite of passage. To an outsider looking in, it may be confusing why so many people would want to take on the added work, but not to those who knew Max. To know Max was to love him. To know him was not only to want to be part of his life, but to be grateful for the opportunity. For the minions who helped Max become a bar mitzvah, it wasn't added work. It was a joy, and it was an honor.

I do not believe it was by accident that Max's bar mitzvah fell on the portion that it did, because when Moses commands us to circumcise our hearts, as he does in *Parshat Ekev*, he could just as easily have commanded that we try to shape our hearts in the image of Max's.

In discussing this odd phrase, Rabbi Lewis explained to Max and his guests as follows:

"We moderns think of the heart as a feeling place. The ancients thought of it as a thinking place, what you and I would call "the mind." For our ancestors, feelings were felt in the body and thoughts were located in the heart. That means that you can think of the uncircumcised heart . . . as an unreceptive mind, a closed mind . . . a circumcised heart - is a heart that is wise, just and caring." In essence, what Rabbi Lewis taught that day in 2010 is that a circumcised heart is one that has no room for prejudice, narrow-mindedness, or baseless hatred. A circumcised heart is one that is open to all people of all sorts."

Can there be a better description of Max?

Like the Biblical Joseph, whom we meet in this week's Torah portion, Max loved to be the center of attention. Unlike Joseph, however, there was never anything even remotely narcissistic about it. Max simply loved people, and was happiest when he was in the thick of things with others. When I think of Max, one of the first images that comes to mind is of him downstairs in the social hall, sitting in his wheelchair, scanning the room, and then making it clear that wherever the action was, that's where he would like to be pushed. And, to be clear, Max was not one to take no for an answer either.

Max loved being talked to. Thankfully, this was never a problem, because Max had a magnetism like no one else. People were drawn to him instantaneously. It came to be a regular event that when he was in large crowds, people would simply approach him to say hello. Even people who had never met him would feel the pull. Max was a magnet. He just was.

What Max often wanted was a good joke. Well, "good" might actually be a bit of a stretch. His favorite joke? He had a few, but here's one, just as an example: What's a cat's favorite color? Purrrrrrrple... That one never failed. It cracked him up every time!

To those who knew him, though, his sense of humor was not always so innocent. Sometimes it was more inopportune. Some might even say it bordered on sadistic. Just ask Heather about how Max broke into a full belly laugh that time she broke her arm. Or ask her about how Max would the pass the time being perfectly happy when the two of them were home alone, only to launch into action when he would hear Karl or Marsha's car enter the driveway. By the time one of his parents finally came through the door, he would be bawling on the outside -- but laughing on the inside. The little devil would get such a kick out of watching his sister try to weasel her way out of trouble with their parents regarding the cause of Max's displeasure. It sounds mean, but if you knew Max, you couldn't be angry, because really, there was nothing mean about it. He simply loved the commotion of it all. It's no wonder that one of his favorite pastimes was to watch TV game shows. The bells and whistles, the cheers, the excitement, the adrenaline... That was so much fun to Max.

Rabbi's Message (cont.)

Even more than talking, though, and even more than jokes, what Max loved more than anything, perhaps, was being sung to. He didn't care whether you were on tune or off. So long as you sang with feeling, that was a direct line to a Max smile – unless it was a sad song, in which case the smile might turn easily to tears. He was a sensitive boy who wanted more than anything for people to be happy, which is one of the reasons Hanukah will be so difficult this year. Because even though we celebrate the beautiful person who was Max, be can't help but be sad.

We will miss him, and we will long for his belly laugh – even with full knowledge that that belly laugh may well have been at our own expense.

Still though, we count ourselves among the lucky, because we in this room, each and every one of us, has had the experience of being on the receiving end of his smile as well. So we know... we know there was enough light in that goofy smile of his to kindle every Chanukah menorah on earth for years to come. And we are eternally grateful.

I've recited the name Maxwell Gross, Emanuel David ben Miriam Devorah, in the list of those to receive a prayer for healing, a *Mi Shaberach*, at every worship service we've conducted since my arrival at the Jewish Center of Northwest Jersey. Rabbi Zamore read his name before that. And Rabbi Lewis before that. Max has been a fixture in this community for almost twenty years. It may be a selfish thought, but I'm thinking that as we now take Max off the *Mi Shaberach* list, perhaps we should replace his name with our own. Max no longer needs our collective prayers for healing in the face of Pelizaeus Merzbacher Disease, PMD. He has found peace. But we do. We, the ones left behind, the ones who cry out in despair, it is we now who are in need of healing.

מי שברך אבותינו ואמותינו, בקה, רחל, ולאהאברהם, יצחק, יעקוב, שרה, ר הוא יברך אותנו הקדוש ברוך הוא ימלא רחמים עלינו.

May the One who blessed our ancestors, Abraham, Isaac, Jacob, Sarah, Rebecca, Rachel, and Leah, bless and heal us. May the Blessed Holy One be filled with compassion for us.

Max was a happy kid, who grew up to become a happy young adult. With all the obvious challenges, Max never let that stop him. So long as he could be with people, whether old friends or brand new acquaintances, he was happy. I know, because I, unlike most of you, met Max only a year-and-a-half ago. I did not watch him grow up. When I met him, he was already grown. But that didn't stop me from loving him, because he did all the work for me. He smiled at me. He appreciated my presence. It sounds so simple, and perhaps it is, but it's also so terribly rare! Why can't we have more Maxes in this world? Why is it so hard for people simply to appreciate the presence of others? Max may have had challenges, more than we can imagine, but when it came to basic humanity and decency, he was the real deal.

Perhaps his teacher and friend, Mike Weiner put it best when he spoke from this bima on the occasion of Max becoming a bar mitzvah:

Our world is filled with horror, with evil. It's filled with suffering, both seemingly deserved but more often – far more often – suffering that is wholly without explanation. What, then, to do? You can't ignore the horror, the pain in the world; it's naïve to try and, in the end, it's just not possible to accomplish. Another alternative? You can try to steel yourself to the pain; you can live a guarded life; you can live defensively, building up what we call "defense mechanisms.". You can try to get "tougher," to "toughen up," or "tough things out."

(continued on next page)

Rabbi's Message (cont.)

Eikev, to me, suggests another possibility. What's wrong with approaching life – life with all of its pain, deserved and undeserved – with a circumcised heart? With a heart where, in the face of the suffering, we nonetheless cut away some of the thickness that we think might protect us? What's wrong with never forgetting "the joy and gladness and the abundance of everything" ...? Why can't we live with "unstiffed necks," without the stubbornness that too often blinds us to that joy and gladness and abundance?

... We can't – no one can – ignore the realities of Max's condition and the tremendous burdens it has placed on Max and his family. We will receive no explanations today, no justifications, no matter how hard we pray here in this sanctuary, as to why such burdens were placed on this wonderful boy and this loving family. We are here today for a different reason.

I submit we are here today to celebrate how Max – and Marsha and Carl and Heather and all of the family – live life with an open heart; a heart with the thickness cut away; a heart, if you permit, that has been circumcised, a heart that is unprotected. Living that way leaves you vulnerable, for sure. But living that way, I submit, may be the only way to happiness.

Max and his family illuminate the lesson of Eikev for us all . . . Live with a circumcised, unprotected heart, no matter what pain comes your way. With that open heart and with that "unstiff" neck, revel in the "joy and gladness and abundance of everything." Maybe you'll do it because you believe God through Moses commanded you to live that way. Maybe you'll do it because you are worried that God's curses will befall you if you don't. Or maybe you'll do it for any of a thousand other reasons. But just think, for a moment, of the smile on Max's face when he hears Marsha sing; anyone who has witnessed that has witnessed firsthand the blessings that surely flow from facing whatever life brings with that open, unprotected, circumcised heart.







A Reminder from the Sunshine Committee

Please let us know when someone has passed away, is ill or otherwise in need of a little sunshine so that the Jewish Center may be there to support and assist as best we can. Please contact Ruth Schutzbank at (908) 329-6036 or Howie.ruth@hotmail.com.

President's Message

I rarely write about a specific congregant in my messages to you, but I feel this month I must make an exception. As you all are aware, my friend Maxwell Gross passed away in December. His passing is hitting me very hard and I wish to use my forum here to get some of my feelings out.

I first met Max as a baby. I do not know what it was about him that made me feel instantly connected to him, but the connection was there from the first time I met him. At that time, we did not know about Pelizaeus-Merzbacher Disease. He was a bright-eyed boy who Marsha would often bring to temple. As the years passed and his cousin Jack and Max were both diagnosed with PMD, it became apparent that Max was not going to be like other children. Having lost a daughter to a genetic disorder, I connected with Max even more closely. Marsha brought him to temple enough that we were able to spend quality time with him. Heather was always helpful to me whenever Marsha would take a few minutes to chat at the Oneg. One of the pleasures that Max enjoyed was ramming people with his wheelchair. For those of you who had the pleasure of either Mike Fesinstine or me running into you with Max, you knew the ear-to-ear grin that it brought to him when you would feint a scream of pain. Max also loved playing hide and seek, and when he would hear Marsha calling for him, he would laugh so loud that it would have been impossible for her not to know where he was.

However, my most poignant moment with Max was at his Bar Mitzvah. Up until that time, I was never sure how much Max understood about what was going on around him, but after that day, there was no doubt in my mind that he understood a great deal. After Marsha chanted Max's Torah portion, Mike Weiner gave a d'var torah regarding Max's portion. After explaining the portion, Mike began to talk about Max and it was very emotional for all of us there. Just at that moment Max began to cry. He had not cried at all during the ceremony up until that point. Marsha calmed him down and then I was asked to present the Bar Mitzvah presents to Max from the congregation. As I spoke, I got to an emotional point in my speech as well and again Max began to cry at an appropriate time. This really got to me. I was ready to stop speaking when Marsha asked me to continue. So with Max crying, I continued the presentation. Two lines later in the speech, I had written that over the years, I had often been able to make Max laugh. When I read those words, someone from the congregation shouted out "use one now!!!". Reaching into my bag of "Max" tricks, I counted "Uno, dos, tres, Quattro". Upon reaching Quattro, Max burst into his ear-to-ear grin again. The reaction from the congregation was priceless.

Max, I am going to miss singing to you, reading to you, and simply being near you. I miss you terribly already and may you Rest In Peace.

Love, Howie

SISTERHOOD

THANK YOU, THANK YOU!! to the JCNWJ Congregation for your generous donations of business clothes and accessories for DASACC's *Wardrobe of Hope* and children's toys and games for their Holiday Shoppe. Donations were delivered on December 20, 2016, and Jessica Mickley of DASACC extends her appreciation for our generosity. We donated a wardrobe filled with clothes in addition to numerous bags of toys and clothes. If you missed the donation, not to worry. We plan to have an ongoing relationship with the *Wardrobe of Hope*. Just contact me Shelofsky@comast.net if you have something to donate and we can make arrangements to get delivery set up.

There is a box in the vestibule for Food Pantry Donations. Pasta, soup, and cereal are items that are always needed.

Please keep an eye out for any events that we may plan in January in addition to our next meeting, which will be at the Temple on **February 5, 2017, at 10:30 am**; a light breakfast will be served.

The Sisterhood Book Club will be reading *Hillbilly Elegy: A Memoir of a Family and Culture in Crisis* by J. D. Vance. Check out the review on Amazon. New participants are always welcome—even if you don't have time to read the book. The meeting will be held at the home of Sharon Herson on January 30, 2017 at 7:00 pm. Please RSVP if you plan to come.

Wanted: Advertisers for JCNWJ Journal

Kindly take note of the ads at the end of our Journal and whenever possible, support these establishments with your patronage. It's also a good idea to mention that you saw their Temple Ad. If there are any businesses that you use regularly that might be interested in taking an ad in the Journal, please contact Rita Berkowitz (berk721@aol.com) or Ruth Schutzbank (Howie.ruth@hotmail.com). You can also go to our homepage, print out an advertising form and give it directly to them to mail in.

RELIGIOUS SCHOOL

Upcoming Sunday School Dates:

- January 8th
- January 15th
- January 22nd
- January 29th

TORAH STUDY

The Torah Study group is nearing the end of the book of Numbers. Come join us as we approach the conclusion of this fascinating text. We meet for two hours once a month on a Saturday morning in the simcha room, 10:30–12:30.

MAH JONGG

Mah Jongg at the Temple on the 2nd and 4th Tuesdays of the month continues. We start at 7:00pm. No experience needed! Contact Rhonda Jordan at

helpmerhonda171@yahoo.com if interested!

... Apter Memorial Chapels

- A not-for-profit Jewish funeral home
- Donating up to \$500 to your synagogue from each funeral
- Somerset, Sussex & Warren Counties' only Jewish funeral chapel
- In the "Philip Apter & Son Tradition since 1902".... 4 generations
- Arrangements available in the comfort of your home

10 West End Avenue, Somerville 08876 (908)575-1800156 Main Street, Newton 07860 (973)383-3333

Toll free....(877)APTER NJ Florida....(561)742-4500 www.apterchapels.com

Jason L. Apter, Manager N.J. License Number 3650



Gregory A. Fliegauf OWNER

17 E. Washington Avenue, Washington, NJ 07882 (908) 689.0352 phone . (908) 689.7614 fax www.fliegaufjewelers.com
Tues –Wed 9:30-5:15, Thurs – Fri 9:30-7:00, Sat 9:30-4:00 (9:30-2:00 During Summer)



A FULL SERVICE LAW FIRM OFFERING REPRESENTATION AND COUNSELING IN

Commercial & Civil Litigation ◆ Zoning, Planning, and Land Use ◆ Real Estate ◆ Local Government
Corporate Law ◆ Municipal Law ◆ Personal Injury
Tax, Trusts & Estates ◆ Education Law ◆ Labor &
Employment ◆ Real Estate Tax Appeals
Transportation & Logistics

WITH OFFICES LOCATED AT

1001 Route 517 Hackettstown, NJ 07840 (908) 852-2600 Fax (908) 852-8225

23 Cattano Ave Morristown, NJ 07960 (973) 285-1281 Fax (973) 285-0271

Please visit our website at www.lsaclaw.com.



Hand Rolled ◆ Baked Fresh Daily
The Finest Bagels Around
We also carry homemade Muffins, Pastries, Rolls &
Cookies.

Authentic Bagels and Great Food

908-689-6100 (P) 908-689-6101 (F)

Open 7 days:

Monday – Saturday (4 am-5 pm) Sunday (6 am-5 pm)

Free Local Delivery: \$15.00 Minimum
29 Route 31 South
Washington, NJ 07882